Dodleston & District Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 12 May 2014 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Vice Chairman

Paul Buchanan
Councillors
Mike Dix, Karen Tilston, Sarah Parker, John Blythin, Mark Williams  
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
One member of the public 



Alison Armstrong - CWAC
1.
Election of Chairman


RESOLVED: Cllr Mike Maughan was elected as chairman.  All voted in favour.

2.          Signing of the declaration of acceptance of office for Chairman


RESOLVED: Cllr Mike Maughan signed the declaration of acceptance of office of Chairman
3.
Vote for Vice-Chairman 


RESOLVED: Cllr Paul Buchanan was elected as Vice-Chairman.  All voted in favour.

4.
Signing of declaration of acceptance of office of Vice-Chairman


RESOLVED: Cll Paul Buchanan signed the declaration of acceptance of office of Vice-Chairman.

5.
Apologies for absence 


Cllr Chris Ward


Cllr Richard Ward


Cllr Fiona Lewis (Resigned) 


Cllr Mark Williams (Late)   

6.          Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interest

Councillor Dix declared a non-prejudicial interest in all planning matters.  Cllr Dix and Cllr Maughan declared a personal and pecuniary interest in item 19.  
ii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 3rd March 2014. 

RESOLVED:  The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting 
held on 3rd March 2014.

iii) To agree the minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Meeting held on the 20th March 20th.

There were no minutes presented.  ACTION: Minutes of the meeting held on 20th March 2014 to be 
presented at the next meeting.   
7. 
Actions from last Meeting 


Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 3rd March 2014 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	Public Speaking Time 
January 2014 
4iv Speed signage
	Contact Councillor Mark Williams seeking a contribution towards interactive speed signage 
	Clerk 
	The Clerk contacted Cllr Williams to request a contribution towards the interactive speed signage.  Cllr Williams will advise the Parish Council once all other commitments are known.

	Public Speaking Time (January 2014)
iii) Christmas Lights
	Agenda item to discuss and determine: Funding of trees, lighting and management arrangements 
	Clerk
	The Clerk placed this as an agenda item (Refer to item 19) 

	Public Speaking Time 
4i
	Report the incident of the resident who toppled over in his mobility scooter.  Health and Safety issues – lack of dropped curbs
	Clerk  
	The clerk reported the incident to CWAC Highways Department and requested a review of the paths and curbing in the village which has been undertaken.  There is a number of curbing which are not suitable and will be replaced as part of the scheme of maintenance works.  

	8 & 9 Parish Tree Warden Role and Election of Parish Councillor.
	To advertise both roles locally and in News in Brief 
	Clerk
	The Clerk advertised the roles and contacted Chester Chronicle requesting both items to be included the next available ‘News in Brief’.

	10 Local Life
	To advertise the Local Life Editor role 
	Sarah Parker 
	No longer applicable .  Refer to Item 16.

	15i (Meadow Food) – Church Car Park  
	To meet on Wednesday 5 March 2014 to assess the condition of the Church Car Park and to determine whether or not it should be closed due to Health and Safety concerns
	Clerk Mike Maughan Paul Buchanan 
	The Clerk, Cllr Maughan and Cllr Buchanan met to assess the condition of the Church Car Park.  It was agreed for the Car Park to remain open. 

	15. iii Cheshire Community Action 
	Submit the entry to the Cheshire Village Communication Competition 
	Clerk 
	The Clerk submitted the entry for the Cheshire Village Communication competition.  


8.
Public Speaking Time

There were no comments / issues raised.
9.
Neighbourhood Planning


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed there will be no further action until the outcome of the judicial review of 
Tattenhall’s Neighbourhood Planning is known.   
10.
Governance Review 


Alison Armstrong from Cheshire West Council provided an overview and an update on the Governance Review 
including an outline of the governance arrangements across the Authority and specifically for Dodleston and 
District Parish Council. It was noted the constitutional representation of the Parish Council is disproportional to 
the number of electorates in each area.  Electorate views are being considered to ensure arrangements are 
appropriate and fit for purpose and to make improvements where required.   


The results of the initial phase of the community consultation were provided and summarised including the 
return rate.  In summary, there is no real concern from the community.  The Parish Council may wish to review 
how it is structured (one entity instead of three) and potential changes to its boundaries.
The review will be 
completed by October 2014. RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to this to be placed on the next agenda so the 
Parish Council may review the results and consider its formal response to CWAC on the Governance review.  
ACTION: Clerk to place as an item on the next agenda.  


11.
Field Update


Councillor Maughan confirmed the position as per the Chairman’s report with discussions and costs for 
formalising the grant and applications for phase one of the original plan.  A feasibility study has been completed 
and the next stage is for tenders to be sent out and work undertaken in the summer.  Discussions have continued 
with Dodleston Village Foundation (DVF) and the school and to identify their needs and are continuing.  


Councillor Dix confirmed the process for discharging the mortgage condition had begun and Councillor 
Buchanan confirmed agreement had been reached on the strip of land which is being donated.  


Councillor Blythin asked whether or not there would be a new gate and Councillor Maughan confirmed there 
would be with pedestrian access.   
   
12.
DVF Update on Village Hall


Refer to item 11.  
13.
Telephone Box Area Development  


Councillor Tilston provided an update and advised the grass had been cut by Stuart Pickering.  The half page 
advert submitted for inclusion in Local Life had not been published.  Councillor Tilston will approach Stuart 
Pickering for a cost to cut the trees and then for the area to be handed over to the History Group.


ACTION: Karen Tilston to approach Stuart Pickering for costing and for the advert to be included in the next 
edition of Local Life. 

14.
Parish Tree Warden / Path Warden  


The Parish Tree Warden / Path Warden role has been advertised and no expressions of interests have been 
received.  There was a general discussion around the roles. The Clerk confirmed a request had been submitted to 
Chester Chronicle for the roles to be advertised under News in Brief together with the Parish Councillor 
vacancy.  
15.  
Election of Parish Councillor – Casual Vacancy 

 
Councillor Maughan advised that the Personnel Committee received an application and unanimously agreed to 
co-opt Councillor Mark Williams to the casual vacancy for Marlston cum Lache.  Councillor Maughan 
confirmed Councillor Lewis has resigned and there are vacancies in Lower Kinnerton.  ACTION: The Clerk to 
submit a notice to Chester Chronicle for the vacancy to be included in ‘News in Brief’ and to provide leaflets 
advertising the vacancy to Councillor Tilston for distribution.    
16.
Local Life 


Councillor Maughan advised the length of time between receiving and distributing Local Life copies is too 
long and that copies should be distributed as early as possible.  Also, the co-ordinator role is available following 
Councillor Lewis’ resignation. Councillor Sarah Parker agreed to take over this role and will approach 
Councillor Lewis for a hand over. Councillor Maughan confirmed that Margaret Willis had now resigned and 
Councillor Tilston questioned whether Margaret had been paid to date.  The Clerk confirmed payment had not 
been made.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed for £50 to be paid to Margaret Willis for work undertaken on 
Local Life this year.  


Councillor Maughan asked if anyone would be interested in the role of Editor and Councillor Tilston 
volunteered to undertake this after the next edition.  Councillor Tilston will approach Margaret Lewis for hand 
over of 
records.  The Parish Council agreed to purchase a lap top and printer to a limit of £400 for Councillor 
Tilston 
to use. RESLOVED: Councillors agreed to purchase a lap top/ computer with a printer to a limit of 
£400.  

Councillor Williams explained the process of the Parish Council magazine for Huntington including advertising.  
and confirmed it operates on a cost neutral basis with any excess income being paid to the Parish Council. 



Councillors discussed the current printing arrangements and agreed to place this as an agenda item.


ACTION: The Clerk to place this as an agenda item and Councillor Williams to arrange an initial meeting with 
the Printer responsible for Huntington Parish Council Magazine. 
17.
Public Consultation – Home to School Transport 


Due to Councillor Chris Ward’s absence Councillors agreed to defer this item to the next meeting. 
ACTION: To be placed as an agenda item.  .
18.
Christmas Lights 2014


Councillor Tilston thanked Councillor Mark Williams for his previous contributions towards Christmas Lights 
and reminded the Parish Council that Lower Kinnerton had never any Christmas Trees / decorations 
provided by the Parish Council . The Parish Council will submit an application to the CWAC Highways for 
electrical apparatus.  Councillor Buchanan suggested sending a letter to Vintage Inns requesting future and 
and on going costs for the Red Lion tree and lights are met by the brewery.  Councillor Williams will consider a 
donation towards the Christmas Lights once his funding allocation has been confirmed. ACTION: Councillor 
Buchanan to write a letter to the brewery requesting they meet the future costs of the Christmas tree and Lights  
at the Red Lion. The Clerk to submit an application to CWAC for electrical apparatus in Lower Kinnerton. 
19.
Bonfire Night Event


Councillor Buchanan acknowledged the 2013 Bonfire event made a small loss.  However, the Community had 
benefitted in previous years from funds raised by the event.  It is proposed the Bonfire event will proceed with 
the length of Firework display shortened to lower the cost (£3,750 net cost). Councillor Williams will approach 
Meadows Food for sponsorship. RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to proceed with the Bonfire Event with the 
firework display cost of £3,750. 
ACTION: Councillor Williams to approach Meadows Food for sponsorship 
towards the Christmas Lights, Bonfire and Village Day event.  ACTION: The Clerk to contact Chester 
Chronicle to advertise Village Day in ‘News in Brief’.   
  
20.
Planning Applications 

Councillor Buchanan talked through the planning applications received since the last meeting.  There has been 
no comment made by the Parish Council. However, the planning application of 3 Bank Cottages has been 
refused despite a letter of support by the Parish Council.  Councillor Buchanan has advised the owner to contact 
the Planning Consultant as the Parish Council will be happy to meet.  

21        Finance 


i To note the final outturn 2013/14.


RESOLVED: Councillors approved the final outturn 2013/14

ii. To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting 

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the last meeting was approved.  


iii. To approve the annual return for the year ended 31 March 2014.

RESOLVED: Councillors approved the annual return for the year ended 31 March 2014. 

iv) To review the Parish Asset register


The Parish Asset register was reviewed and no changes made.   
22.  
Correspondence  

 
i To approve the Easter Egg Donation by the Parish Council to DVF Easter fund raising event.


RESOLVED: Councillors approved the Easter Egg donation of £22.77. 


ii To consider and approve CHALC affiliation fee 2014/15


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to renew CHALC affiliation fee 2014/15 and will reconsider this next 
year.

iii To consider and approve Cheshire Community Action membership fee 2014/15


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to renew Cheshire Community Action membership 2014/15 and will 
reconsider next year.  


iv To discuss the A483/A55 Road Development (issue by resident)


Councillor Maughan advised he had received an email from a resident asking if the Parish Council has been 
consulted on the development.  Councillor Tilston stated an extra lane and traffic lights were being added.  The 
Parish Council has no influence and had not been consulted.  The development is being implemented as an 
improvement with work commencing in June 2014.      

v To consider Parish Council representation on the Rural Sounding Board 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to have a representative on the Rural Sounding Board

vi Fly tipping 


Councillor Tilston has received further complaints on rubble / fly tipping in Moore Lane.  Councillor 
Tilston contacted John Davies of Flintshire County Council. It was suggested a barrier be set up but this is not 
appropriate given the number of tractors using the road on a daily basis.  A resident suggested CCTV.  The 
matter has been referred to Public Protection.  Councillor Parker suggested advising the resident to contact 
Higher Kinnerton Community Council.

23.       Housing Development at Balderton Saw Mills 

           Councillor Buchanan advised that a change of application had been made to lower the number of dwellings from 
 33 to 25. This has been on the advice of Planners.   
24.      Southerly By Pass Caravan Park  

           There was a general discussions around this and Councillor Williams confirmed he was waiting for an update 
 from CWAC.
25.
Cheshire West and Chester Local Plan (Part Two) Land Allocations and Details Policies – Consultation 

ACTION: Councillors will meet to agree whether or not to submit a response on behalf of the Parish Council 
prior to the deadline of 19 June 2014.  
